
WAC 458-20-17001  Government contracting—Construction, installa-
tions, or improvements to government real property.  (1) Special busi-
ness and occupation tax applications and special sales/use tax appli-
cations pertain for prime and subcontractors who perform certain con-
struction, installation, and improvements to real property of or for 
the United States, its instrumentalities, or a county or city housing 
authority created pursuant to chapter 35.82 RCW. These specific con-
struction activities are excluded from the definition of "sale at re-
tail" under RCW 82.04.050. All other sales to the United States, its 
agencies or instrumentalities are taxable as retail sales or wholesale 
sales, as appropriate. See WAC 458-20-190.

(2) The definitions of terms and general provisions contained in 
WAC 458-20-170 apply equally for this rule, as appropriate. In addi-
tion, the terms, "clearing land" and "moving earth" include well 
drilling, core drilling, and hole digging, whether or not casing mate-
rials are installed and any grading or clearing of land, including the 
razing of buildings or other structures.

Business and Occupation Tax
(3) Amounts derived from constructing, repairing, decorating, or 

improving new or existing buildings or other structures, including in-
stalling or attaching tangible personal property therein or thereto, 
and clearing land or moving earth, of or for the United States, its 
instrumentalities, or county or city housing authorities of chapter 
35.82 RCW are taxable under the government contracting classification 
of business and occupation tax. The measure of the tax is the gross 
contract price.

(4) Government contractors who manufacture or produce any tangi-
ble personal property for their own commercial or industrial use as 
consumers in performing government contracting activities are subject 
to the manufacturing classification of business and occupation tax 
measured by the value of the property manufactured or produced. See 
also, WAC 458-20-134. The manufacturing tax applies even though the 
property manufactured or produced for commercial use may be subse-
quently incorporated into buildings or other structures under the gov-
ernment contract and may thereby enhance the gross contract price.

Retail Sales Tax
(5) The retail sales tax does not apply to the gross contract 

price, or any part thereof, for any business activities taxable under 
the government contracting classification. Prime and subcontractors 
who perform such activities are themselves included within the statu-
tory definition of "consumer" under RCW 82.04.190 and are required to 
pay retail sales tax upon all purchases of materials, including pre-
fabricated and precast items, equipment, and other tangible personal 
property which is installed, applied, attached, or otherwise incorpo-
rated in their government contracting work. This applies for all such 
purchases of tangible personal property for installation, etc., even 
though the full purchase price of such property will be reimbursed by 
the government or housing authority in the gross contract price. It 
also applies notwithstanding that the contract may contain an immedi-
ate title vesting clause which provides that the title to the property 
vests in the government or housing authority immediately upon its ac-
quisition by the contractor.

(6) Also, the retail sales tax must be paid by government con-
tractors upon their purchases and leases or rentals of tools, consuma-
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bles, and other tangible personal property used by them as consumers 
in performing government contracting.

Use Tax
(7) The use tax applies upon the value of all materials, equip-

ment, and other tangible personal property purchased at retail, ac-
quired as a bailee or donee, or manufactured or produced by the con-
tractor for commercial or industrial use in performing government con-
tracting and upon which no retail sales tax has been paid by the con-
tractor, its bailor or donor.

(8) Thus the use tax applies to all property provided by the fed-
eral government to the contractor for installation or inclusion in the 
contract work as well as to all government provided tooling.

(9) The use tax is to be reported and paid by the government con-
tractor who actually installs or applies the property to the contract. 
Where the actual installing contractor pays the tax, no further use 
tax is due upon such property by any other contractor.

(10) Note to contractors: The United States Supreme Court has 
sustained the government contracting tax applications for this state, 
even though the ultimate economic burden of the tax is borne by the 
United States Government (Washington v. US, 75 L.Ed 2d 264, 1983).

(11) This rule does not apply to public road construction. See 
WAC 458-20-171.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 82.32.300. WSR 86-10-016 (Order ET 86-9), § 
458-20-17001, filed 5/1/86.]
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